North Carolina College Transfer Program Association
Minutes for Spring Meeting, March 27, 2015

I.    Welcome 

CTPA President Heather Woodson convened the meeting.  Her greeting was followed by a welcome from Dr. Patricia Skinner, President of Gaston College. 

II.  Transfer Advisory Committee (TAC) Updates

Dr. Thomas Gould, TAC member and Vice President of Academic Affairs at Pitt Community College, presented TAC updates.  He encouraged CTPA to be engaged and work collaboratively to make the Comprehensive Articulation Agreement (CAA) work, and he assured members that their voices are heard by the TAC Committee.  

He gave a brief overview of the mission, purpose, and membership of the TAC (please see the attached PowerPoint presentation for details) before presenting the following updates:

1. CAA Compliance Review.  Two times per year the North Carolina Community College System (NCCCS), UNC, and UNC-General Administration (UNC-GA) send a report to the State Legislature’s Joint Oversight Committee on Higher Education.  Two members of the TAC will review policies and data from the UNC system to ensure compliance with the CAA beginning in Fall 2015.  The goal is to clarify misinformation and update policies. 
2. Universal General Education Transfer Course (UGETC) Transcript Notation.  The NCCCS is issuing a patch that will allow for notation on transcripts of all UGETC courses.  Target date for this patch is April 8.
3. Degree Plan Tracking.  Since UNC plans of study change, the goal is to track the specific major at a specific university that students are following so they can continue to do so even if the plan of study changes. 
4. Independent Comprehensive Articulation Agreement (ICAA) (discussed below under NCCCS Updates). 

III.  	Comprehensive Articulation Agreement Updates

Tenita Philyaw-Rogers, TAC Member and Director of Transfer Articulation for UNC-GA,  presented the following information: 

1. Transfer Student Dashboard.  All UNC-GA transfer information will be collected on the UNC-GA Transfer Student Dashboard, which will be available soon (Tenita will send an e-mail when it is up).  It will contain information on students, financial aid, admission contacts, Transfer Navigator, and more. Tenita also requested that instructors teaching ACA 122 direct students to UNC’s Transfer Student Dashboard. 
2. Transfer Navigator.  The Transfer Navigator on the College Foundation of North Carolina (CFNC) website is now fully up to date (http://www.cfnc.org/TransferNav ).  
3. Minimum Admissions Requirements (MAR) and Minimum Course Requirements (MCR).  MAR/MCR have been updated.  Check here for the most current information:  https://www.northcarolina.edu/?q=prospective-students/minimum-admission-requirements .  
4. Baccalaureate Plans.  840 baccalaureate plans are posted online.  These plans outline what students should take at the community colleges for the first two years and at the UNC School for the second two years.  Campuses are responsible for updating their own plans.  All UNC baccalaureate plans are due by December 2015.  

IV.  NCCCS Updates

Wesley Beddard, Associate Vice President for Programs, NCCCS, presented the following updates from the NCCCS: 

1. New ICAA.  The new ICAA is very similar to the 2014 CAA (differences are mostly in the student appeal procedures; it is essentially the same for the students).  ITAC will be an ad hoc committee.  Signatories will create baccalaureate plans.  Draft was presented to the North Carolina Independent Colleges and Universities presidents’ meeting this week.  Wesley anticipates that it will be approved by the State Board of Community Colleges in May 2015. 
2. [bookmark: _GoBack]Associate in Engineering (AE) Degree.  Begins Fall 2015 for students.  The goal is to increase the number of engineering graduates statewide.  The plan of study borrows heavily from the 2014 CAA’s  AS degree plan.  Plan begins with Calculus I and includes MAT 271, 272, and 273, and PHY 251 and 252.  Community colleges must apply to offer the AE degree.  There is a Career and College Promise (CCP) AE pathway coming soon.  AE does not guarantee admission to the highly competitive engineering program.  Students who are not accepted to a four-year engineering program will still be well prepared for other baccalaureate STEM programs. The Engineering Pathways group will meet in Asheville April 9-10, 2015.  For more information, please see numbered memo CC15-010 on the NCCCS webpage (http://www.nccommunitycolleges.edu/numbered-memos/cc15-010 ).
3. RN to BSN. This is an articulation agreement beginning Fall 2015 for students who have both an Associate’s Degree in Nursing (ADN) degree and are RNs.  (ADNs who do not pass state licensure exam are not eligible.)  It’s essentially a 3+1 program:  2 years at the community college for the ADN program, approximately 1 additional year at the community college to meet additional university requirements, and approximately one year of university courses.  The plan does not guarantee admission.  It provides a consistent set of  courses applicable to all 11 UNC RN to BSN programs.  It is not designed to end current dual enrollment nursing agreements (RIBN, for example) or current bilaterals.  More information is available from community college directors of nursing or NCCCS numbered memo CC15-009 (http://www.nccommunitycolleges.edu/numbered-memos/cc15-009 ). 
4. UGETC Additions.  NCCCS has received request to add MAT 272 (Calculus II).  This is likely to pass. There is support from DPI for addition British Literature (ENG 241 and 242), but no request has been received.  It is unlikely that there will be any more courses added to the 2014 CAA.  
5. Associate in Fine Arts Degree (AFA).  This degree is not covered by the CAA because of the specialized and diverse programs at four-year universities.  The degree serves two purposes at the community college:  1) Transfer to a BFA program, and 2) Personal/professional enrichment and development for students with little desire to transfer.  It is difficult to develop a plan of study that meets both purposes.  There was a meeting of colleges that offer the AFA in February at Rowan-Cabarrus Community College.  NCCCS will restart conversation in early fall hoping to create a new AFA degree for Fall 2016. 

V.  Reverse Transfer

Michelle Blackwell, Director of Reverse Transfer Program, UNC-GA, presented an update on the Reverse Transfer Initiative.  

· Since the program was first piloted two years ago, 665 credentials have been awarded.  
· Now there are 24 community colleges and 11 universities participating.  
· By next January all schools will be participating.  
· NC Data Mart is a place where authorized individuals may receive uploaded information from UNC schools for transcript review (https://uncdm.northcarolina.edu/login/index.php?entityID=https%3A%2F%2Funcdm.northcarolina.edu%2Fsp%2Fshibboleth&return=https%3A%2F%2Funcdm.northcarolina.edu%2FShibboleth.sso%2FDS%3FSAMLDS%3D1%26target%3Dcookie%253A2c2053aa ).  Also at this site is a crosswalk showing how university courses equate to community college courses.  Caution:  It does not work the other way around.  This crosswalk is a suggested guide; it is not prescriptive nor required.  If a college already has equivalencies built into the system, they should keep using them.
· The North Carolina reverse transfer program is part of a nationwide effort to increase the number of credentials awarded.  
· UNC students who are not invited by a pop-up in their school registration system can request a UNC transcript and send it to their community college requesting that the college evaluate it for reverse transfer credit, but it is up to the college to decide whether to do that (not all schools are participating yet, and the process is labor-intensive).  

VI. 	Credit for Prior Learning Initiative

Chuck Gross has assumed a new position at UNC-GA aimed at fulfilling the requirements of Senate Bill 761, which requires UNC, NCCCS, and UNC-GA to work together to develop a uniform way of assessing prior learning.  There are two areas of focus:  1) prior learning assessment, and 2) credit for military training using American Council on Education (ACE) recommended credits.  The joint council will develop a proposal for faculty reviewed acceptance of credits that works for both the community colleges and UNC schools based on best practices in the state.  He said the biggest obstacles are lack of understanding of the training courses and course recommendation process used by the military.  

VII.  Community College-University Partnerships

A. Jane Rex and Beth Watts of Appalachian State University presented JumpStart Appalachian, a transition program for transfer students.  Mentors visit community college campuses to field questions.  The program organizes transfer events, activities for transfer students, and visits.  For more information visit http://jumpstart.appstate.edu/ .  They also explained App State’s Transfer Track Visits.
B. Sandy Bailes of Gardner Webb University presented their Degree Completion Program.  They offer several baccalaureate programs, most available fully online, and have satellite campuses at 11 North Carolina community colleges.  
C. Denettia Shaw, Director of Transfer Services at North Carolina Central University, presented information about Eagle Connect for students who fall below the admissions requirements of NCCU.  Eagle Connect students live at NCCU and take classes to complete the associate’s degree at Durham Tech.  She also talked about In the Door at 24, a new on-the-spot admissions program for community college students with 24 hours of credit.  Students are given transfer credit equivalencies so they know their standing before entering, and they are eligible for transfer scholarships. NCCU also holds Transfer Information Planning Sessions. 
D. Brian Woodard of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill presented information about C-STEP, which helps low- to moderate-income, high-achieving students transfer to Carolina.  Students receive guaranteed admission and programming that supports their transfer, such as one-on-one advising from the community college and from UNC, and they attend athletic, social, and cultural events at Carolina.  Carolina would like to expand C-STEP to other community colleges in the future, but funding is an obstacle.  Becky Egbert also presented information about the Warrior Scholar Project, a two-week summer program designed to facilitate military veterans’ transition to college (See www.warrior-scholar.org for more information and to apply).  

VII.	Multiple Measures of Placement 

Guilford Tech, Central Piedmont CC, and Gaston College presented data from their early adoption of multiple measures for placement (Gaston College’s PowerPoint presentation is posted on the CTPA website).  Each college explained how they are using supplemental instruction to help more students successfully complete their gateway math and English courses.
